
A regular meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday January 21, 2016, at 6:30 p.m., in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts.   Present were:
Michael L. Butler
Dennis J. Guilfoyle
James A. MacDonald
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan, Jr.
Brendan G. Keogh

Mr. Butler called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Mr. Butler

DEDHAM CITIZENS – OPEN DISCUSSION

None.

CERTIFICATES OF RECOGNITION – CAROLINE KELLEHER & JULIA SALEMY
Mr. Guilfoyle stated that some friends let him know of the great work being done by Caroline Kelleher and Julia Salemy with an organization they started called “Cold hands, warm hearts”.  Mr. Guilfoyle asked Caroline and Julia to tell the Board a little bit about what they do.  Caroline stated that she and Julia ran a project called “Cold hands, warm heart” as part of their NJHS (National Junior Honor Society) hours where they collected hats, mittens, scarves, etc., for people who are less fortunate.  When they were done collecting the items, they brought them to the St. Francis House in Boston.  Caroline added that they started the drive in November, finished in December and took them to the St. Francis House during Christmas vacation.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked the Caroline and Julia to introduce the people that came with them.  Caroline introduced her father Sean and her mother Laurie.  Julia introduced her father Tom, her brother Thomas, her sister Sydney and her mother Anne Marie.

Mr. Guilfoyle read the certificates and then handed them to Caroline and Julia.

Mr. MacDonald stated people your age have so many things going on in their lives, school, home and athletics that for you to take the time to organize and recognize that there was this need is commendable.  It shows the way you were brought up.  Mr. MacDonald added that he works in Boston and he sees the people in need on a daily basis.  He sees the people who need the hats and gloves.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that Caroline and Julia are making a real difference in people’s lives.  Mr. MacDonald thanked Caroline and Julia for the work they have done and the example they are setting.  He added that their parents are proud.  

Mr. Keogh stated that Caroline and Julia are great examples for Dedham.  He recognized how they took an idea and put it in action.  You saw a need and went to work.  Mr. Keogh added that every day people walk by these less fortunate people but you two did something.  Your parents are very proud of you and as representatives of this Town we are proud of you too.

Dr. Teehan stated that he works downtown as well, sometimes on South Hampton Street, one of the worst parts of Boston.  It is across the street from the homeless shelter.  Being a Doctor, he knows there are two things about homeless people; one is, there is a lot of mental illness and two, there is a lot of substance abuse.  It is a wonderful thing that “Cold hands, warm heart” has done for people who have problems that are often hard and complex for people to understand.  Dr. Teehan asked what the inspiration was behind this project.  Caroline stated that part of it was the requirement from NJHS but it was mostly because when our families would go to Boston we couldn’t help but see people suffering and we really wanted to help out.  Dr. Teehan added, keep that spirit alive, this was a great thing you did. You will have the opportunity to do more in the future. Dr. Teehan stated that he hopes they continue to honor that spirit.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that he also works in Boston, near the homeless shelter.  He thanked both of them saying, it’s a wonderful thing that you did. Knowing both of your parents, this comes from the heart.  Mr. Guilfoyle added, we are proud of you. These are some of the best moments, when we can recognize accomplishments like this. Keep up the good work. This probably isn’t the last time you’ll be in front of this board.  

Mr. Butler asked Caroline and Julia what grade they were in. Caroline stated, eighth grade.  He stated,
So you started this in 7th grade when you were 12 years old. That is remarkable.  Its nights like this that we love being selectmen, because we see the very best of Dedham.  The very best comes from people of all ages but we especially love it when it comes from our young people.  Mr. Butler thanked Caroline and Julia.  

The selectmen stepped out to take pictures with the girls and their families.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR COMMON VICTUALLER’S LICENSE BY LYNNE AND VIKKI’S VARIETY, 170 COLBURN STREET

Lynne Alessio was present before the Board.   Ms. Alessio stated that “Lynne and Vikki’s” has been around for about 50 years but has been closed for the last 2 years due to Vikki’s illness, which resulted in her dying.   Ms. Alessio added that Vikki always kept the Common Victualler’s license up to date and our goal was to re-open when she felt well enough.  Unfortunately the license lapsed in December of 2015.  Ms. Alessio is here tonight to re-new the Common Victualler’s license in order to re-open the store and keep her family’s dream alive.

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to approve the request for a Common Victualler’s License for Lynne & Vikki’s Variety, 170 Colburn Street; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler extended the Board’s condolences to Ms. Alessio and that they love Lynne & Vikki’s.  He added thank you and good luck.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: APPOINTMENTS TO MOTHER BROOK 375TH COMMITTEE AND WETLANDS STUDY WORKING GROUP

Ms. Baker informed all that that at the request of the Mother Brook Community Group the Board has agreed to put together an Anniversary Committee to organize events to celebrate the 375th anniversary of Mother Brook.  The Board is charged with 3 at-large appointments to serve through the work of the Committee.  The appointment will dissolve when the Committee does.  This evening there is 1 application from Charlie Krueger.

Dr. Teehan made a motion to appoint Charlie Krueger to the Mother Brook 375th Committee; seconded by My Guilfoyle.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Ms. Baker stated that she will re-post the notice for the other 2 positions.

Mr. Butler asked Ms. Baker for an update on the Wetlands Study Working Group.  Ms. Baker informed all that the Board had agreed to a working group to look at the Wetland Protection by-law with the intent of proposing amendments.  The Board is charged with appointing a member of the committee as well as 2 at-large appointments.  We have 1 application for 1 at-large position and the Board will take a position on its member to represent the committee.  The at-large request is from DPW Director Joe Flanagan. 

Dr. Teehan stated that he would like to serve on the committee as he proposed it.  

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to appoint Joe Flanagan to an at-large seat on the Wetlands Study Working Group; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to appoint Dr. Teehan as the BOS member on the Wetlands Study Working Group; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION WITH THE COMMISSION OF TRUST FUNDS RE: SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE INVESTMENT POLICY

Michael Malamut, Chair – Commissioners of Trust Funds was present before the Board.  

Mr. Butler stated that everyone had a chance to see the request from the Commissioners of Trust Funds relative to establishing a socially responsible investment policy, which was forwarded to Town Counsel.  An opinion was rendered and Mr. Butler thought it would be a good idea to have a discussion and hear opinions from the Board on how to proceed.  Mr. Butler asked Mr. Malamut to give some background on how this came up and what the Commissioners are looking to achieve.  

Mr. Malamut stated that there are certain members of the Trust Fund Commission who have been interested in exploring the idea of a socially responsible investment policy for the Trust Funds. There are approximately $2 million in funds under management, most of the money goes toward scholarships or for social services in the town; such as the Visiting Nurse and the Dedham Community House.  The commission asked Rockland Trust, who advises both the town and the commission on investments, to explore the idea and provide us with information about socially responsible investment opportunities or options for the town’s trust funds.  Mr. Malamut added that before the last meeting of the Commissioners Trust Funds, Rockland Trust provided a copy a socially responsible investment policy that had been used by some private institutions. Mr. Malamut explained, as the chair he explored whether any other towns had adopted a similar policy for trust funds or general town funds.  Mr. Malamut called towns more likely to be progressive in their investing; Amherst, Northampton, Provincetown, Boston and Brookline. None had adopted such a policy. Mr. Malamut asked the Massachusetts municipal Association if they had any familiarity and they did not.  Mr. Malamut continued, saying that at the commissioners November meeting they voted 3-1, one member being absent, to adopt the policy that was proffered by Rockland Trust, with the caveat that investment formants not be affected. Mr. Malamut added that the main screens were carbon emissions, industrial agriculture, tobacco and firearms.  The majority of the trust initially adopted a motion to go forward with an investment policy of that nature, then that motion was reconsidered as it was not approved unanimously. In order to have a unanimous motion, they agreed to request that the Board of Selectmen fund an opinion by Town Counsel as to the propriety of a socially responsible investment policy for the trust fund commission.
and following up on our Mr. Malamut stated that as chair, he was authorized to draft, along with the clerk of the commission, a letter addressed to the Board to request funding by counsel of an opinion. About a week ago the Board provided the Commission with a copy of an email from Town Counsel that answered most of our questions.  The Commission is required to invest the funds for the maximal return on investment.  In the email, Town Counsel stated that if a socially responsible investment policy could be adopted consistent with the statutory requirements that would not be against the Trust Funds obligations. Town Counsel did foresee a number of problems that might arise from such a policy; such as dealing with these social issues instead of maximizing the return on investment.  

Mr. Malamut added that they Commission asked two main questions.  The first was, if it was permissible to adopt a socially responsible policy if it were consistent with the Commission’s obligations.  The second was if an individual trust fund did not have any instructions in regard to socially responsible investing was it permissible for the commission to take that into consideration when investing that particular bequest.   The answer was yes to both questions.   Mr. Malamut continued, saying that Town Counsel answered the Commission’s questions and now Mr. Malamut would like to hear the opinions of the Board in that regard.

Dr. Teehan stated that this is an interesting idea and an idea that looks good on paper.  But there may be some logistical challenges implementing this idea and perhaps some unintended consequences.  Dr. Teehan asked, how we go about implementing a policy like this.  How do we do this without upsetting some people and putting our funds at risk?  How restrictive will this policy be?  Is it easy to find funds to invest in or are most mutual funds involved in unacceptable businesses?

Mr. Malamut stated that after receiving the letter from Town Counsel, he asked the advisor from Rockland Trust asking if they thought it would be possible to meet this standard that Town Counsel laid out.  Mr. Malamut added that he is in the minority in the commission that was opposed to adopting such a policy but he is trying to convey the message of the commission as a whole.  He will give his personal views if the Board would like to hear them.  The Rockland Trust advisor said that there are a
number of so called socially responsible investment indices out there that are comparable to other benchmark funds.  Historically, some of the well-regarded socially responsible investment funds have performed equivalent to other benchmarks.  Mr. Malamut continued, saying the historic funds have been around for quite a while to show performance long-term, have been more against firearms, tobacco, gambling and alcohol. Avoiding fossil fuel investments is relatively new.  Historic benchmarks are not necessarily always accurate going forward and they are somewhat selective.  The advisor from Rockland Trust expressed similar concern, as did Town Council and Dr. Teehan, that going in this direction might result in spending a great deal of time deciding what was and what was not socially responsible.  

Dr. Teehan stated that he would like to hear why Mr. Malamut opposes adopting a policy.

Mr. Malamut stated that his personal viewpoint is that the Commission is spending their time trying to optimize the return so that the scholarship funds can provide as much as possible and scholarships for the youth of the town, fund the visiting nurses and things of that nature.  Mr. Malamut added that the commission should not spend a lot of time debating whether this or that particular investment is a good idea.  He could see endless hours spent in something that really isn’t what the commission is about, which is maximizing return on investment. Mr. Malamut continued, saying another reason is he doesn’t believe in imposing his personal moral viewpoints on town funds when it is up to the legislature to determine what activities are illegal and which are not in the Commonwealth.  Mr. Malamut feels as a public servant it is an obligation to put aside our personal views in that regard and to optimize the fund performance. 

Mr. Butler asked Mr. MacDonald to make a few remarks.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he has a lot to experience dealing with investments for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. The issue of socially responsible investing comes up all the time.  It’s a choice of what you want your investment advisor to do and it’s not an easy thing for an investment advisor to go in and select individual funds.  There’s a cost to that.  Two million dollars is not a lot of money so it’s probably co-mingled.  You have an investment manager to choose funds to get the best return.  

Mr. MacDonald added that at the State level, they usually wait for the legislature to say what can and can’t be done.  The PRIM Board, which invests $60 billion dollars, has discussed using proxy voting.  That’s where the impact is.  Mr. MacDonald agrees with Town Counsel’s opinion.  The Commission has a limited amount of funds to try to answer to a lot of people who need their help and the mission of the Commission as elected officials is to make sure that happens.  Mr. MacDonald thinks the Commission is asking the right questions but his fear is that anything adopted by the Commission might try to go on to the Town side.  The Commission is separate from the Town.  

Mr. Butler stated that it seemed that the request for Town Counsel to look into this ran counter to town meetings vote, two meetings ago, to establish a committee to look into this.  Mr. Butler added that this should really be brought in front of town meeting not through a legal opinion.  

Mr. Malamut stated his thanks to the board, saying that the commission is very appreciative.

PUBLIC HEARING – REQUEST FOR WINE & MALT PACKAGE STORE LICENSE – MIKE & B.V. GROUP, INC., D/B/A PAM’S MARKET, 366 BRIDGE STREET.; APPROVAL OF VISHNU K. PATEL AS MANAGER

Mr. MacDonald recused himself from the next three public hearings as this matter may require the ABCC’s approval.

Mr. Butler informed all that the Board will not be taking a vote tonight on the three applications.  Mr. Butler asked Ms. Baker to give some background as he could not remember having three applicants in front of the Board, in one night, for one wine and malt package store license.

Ms. Baker informed all that the license became available as a result of an action by the Board. The license was previously held by District Convenience and was revoked by the Board for various reasons. The applicant appealed and the appeal processes has taking the better part of 18 months to 2 years and has been resolved. The license is now back in the possession of the Town and is available for consideration.  During the appeals process the Board received letters of interest from persons who would like to be considered for the license when and if it became available for consideration.  Those five parties were notified that the appeals process had resolved and that the license was back in the possession of the town and available for re-issuance.  Two of the five are applicants this evening and a third one is an applicant of general interest. Counsel’s advice was that was the process the Board should follow. They advise the board to entertain the applications before them and make a decision at a future date.

Attorney Kevin Hampe, 411 Washington Street, Dedham, stated that he is representing Mike & B.V. Group, Inc. d/b/a Pam’s Market, 366 Bridge St. Also present were Vishnu Patel, owner of Pam’ Market as well as the property, his wife Jazzy, Punj Patel and Jasmine Patel.  Mr. Hampe stated that this is obviously a family business.  The only employees are from the Patel family.  Mr. Hampe informed all that notice of this hearing was published in the Dedham Times in accordance with General Laws.  Also, notice was sent to abutters and to a school nearby (Nobles) in accordance with the statute.  An affidavit of that act was files with the Board yesterday.  The Patel family has operated Pam’s market since 1999.  They have lived in Dedham for 10 years and have raised their children here.  Over the years, many patrons have inquired whether Pam’s sold beer and wine.  The Patels were delighted when they received a letter last November stating that there was a license available and saw this as an opportunity to petition the Board.  The Patels put a petition in the store to see if people would support their efforts.  They gathered about 585 signatures from patrons, including over 400 from Dedham.  Mr. Hampe added that the standard for issuance of this license is a public need and if there is one area in our own that does have a need for a beer & wine license, it is Riverdale.  Riverdale residents either have to go to West Roxbury or down through the square to Gilbert’s to buy beer & wine.  

Mr. Hampe continued, saying that they submitted a floor plan showing that Mr. Patel would buy a new cooler to install in the store.  This area will not be accessible during non-alcohol hours.  Mr. Hampe informed all that Mr. Patel does not have any prior experience selling alcohol but he recently completed a TIPS training course.  If they are granted the license, all the employees will be required to complete this training.  They have an ID scanner for the sale of tobacco items and would update tit for selling alcohol.  Mr. Hampe added that the current store hours are 6am - 11:30pm. Securing the license would not only benefit Riverdale residents but would also help the Patels increase their business.  The Patel family has read and understands the Town’s alcohol rules and regulations.  They are also aware that there are restrictions regarding the hours of alcohol sales and the Patels would comply.

Mr. Hampe stated that Mr. Patel and his family would answer any of the Board’s questions.  

Mr. Keogh asked how much alcohol would the new cooler hold.  Mr. Hampe answered that the projected alcohol sales would amount to about 35% of total sales.  
Mr. Keogh asked if the Patels had ever found any fake ids or been caught in a sting regarding sales of tobacco items.  Mr. Hampe answered that they were caught on the sale of cigarettes about 4 – 5 years ago.  Ms. Patel stated that they have not run into any fake IDs just underage IDs, and they do not sell to them.

Dr. Teehan thanked the Patels for coming in and stated it was good to see a local business wanting to invest back in the community.  Dr. Teehan added that it does seem like an area of need and that the number of names on the petition is impressive.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated his thanks to the Patels for coming in front of the Board and for having a small neighborhood business.

Mr. Butler informed all that this is a public hearing and welcomed any residents who would like to make remarks.

Angelo Petrolini – 12 Bingham Avenue

Mr. Petrolini stated he lives around the corner from Pam’s Market and he is against Pam’s having a liquor license because he believes that kids will throw bottles on his lawn and park in front of his house.  

Russ Poole – 4 Hillside Road

Mr. Poole stated that his comments are more generic and not directed specifically at Pam’s.  His concern is that there are too many liquor licenses as it stands.  Mr. Poole suggested that there be some sort of criteria developed to specifically address the need.  Mr. Poole stated that Town Meeting recently voted to have 3 more licenses for Dedham Square and believes that taking a step back is a good idea as he thinks there are enough.  

Dr. Teehan stated that he believes that the Board has granted licenses to Variety Stores on the condition that they remain Variety Stores.  Ms. Baker informed all that it is an accessory use to the business.  

Mr. Butler stated, that includes a place like Tedeschi’s and Terri’s Market.  He added that this particular license originally was part of a convenience store, so there is a recent history of three.  

The hearing will remain open to allow for public comment and will be closed at the next BOS meeting.

Mr. Hampe stated that he would like to address the comments of people drinking around the premises.   He pointed out that there 11 spaces in the store lot, which is adequate off street parking. The area in and around the store will be supervised by the Patels and drinking will not be allowed in the parking lot.

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to continue the hearing to a future meeting; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.




PUBLICE HEARING – REQUEST FOR WINE & MALT PACKAGE STORE LICENSE – OSJL SPIRITS, LLC D/B/A OCEAN STATE JOB LOT, 100 PROVIDENC HIGHWAY; APPROVAL OF BARRY J. WALDMAN AS MANAGER

Attorney Lisa Adelman, Store Manager Barry Waldman and Diane Shorey Jones were before the Board representing OSJL Spirits. LLC.  

Ms. Adelman stated that OSJL Spirits, LLC is seeking a Beer & Wine Liquor License for the Ocean State Job Lot store located at 100 Providence Highway, Dedham.  The intended sales area for that beer and wine will be about 376 square feet.  Ms. Adelman informed all the store operation hours are Monday – Saturday, 8am – 9 pm and on 9am – 8pm on Sunday.  Ms. Adelman added that the store will occasionally extend hour around the Holidays. For the most part, the store hours coincide with the legally permitted hours for the sale of alcohol.  The alcohol sales area is easily blockaded off from customers with tensabarriers during the hours the store is not permitted to sell alcohol.  The store will also have signage stating the hours of alcohol sales.

Ms. Adelman continued, saying that the product will be displayed on shelves and pallets.  There are no coolers or refrigeration.  Also, no store associate under the age of 18 will handle any beer or wine.  Currently this store location has no employees under the age of 18.  Ocean state job lot has a policy that stores that sell alcohol prohibited from hiring employees under the age of 18.

Ms. Adelman added that all store employees will be TIPS trained and certified.  New employees of the store will be TIPS trained and certified within 45 days of hire.  There are currently 12 registers in the store.  If the license is granted to OSJL, the number of registers will be reduced to 11 to make room for the display advertising the sale of beer and wine.  The store is set up and employees will be trained to accept statutorily authorized IDs, such as the liquor purchase identification card, a valid Massachusetts motor vehicle license, a valid US passport, a US issued military identification card and a Massachusetts state ID.  Ocean state job lot will accept out-of-state licenses.  In order to process those licenses store will be equipped with an ID checking guide as well as a black light to assure the validity of those licenses.
Ocean state job lot will not accept any licenses that are expired or appear to have been tampered with.

The Product intended to be sold will primarily be a private label beer and wine. This product is produced and labeled specifically for OSJ L Spirits and this product does not compete with other package stores.  Some of the product will be a close out item.  When the product is not displayed or for sale it will be stored in a 134 square foot locked room or cage on the mezzanine.

Ms. Adelman stated that Store Manager Barry Waldman is a 27 year veteran with Ocean State Job Lot, with a year and a half in the Dedham store.  In total, he has about 33 years of retail experience.  Ms. Adelman added that if OSJL is awarded the license they will be filing change of Manager Paperwork to list Ms. Jones. She has been with OSJL for about 11 months and has been with the Dedham store for about a month.  Ms. Jones has over 40 years of retail experience.  

OSJL Spirits does hold 6 other liquor licenses.  They are in Falmouth, Medford, Randolph, Sturbridge, Westborough and Leominster.  

Mr. Butler asked the Board if they had any questions.

Mr. Keogh asked Ms. Adelman who would be supervising the alcohol display.   Ms. Adelman answered that there is always a member of Management at the front end where the registers are so they are always watching what is going through the line.   There are also multiple cameras in and around the store and specifically at the front end.   These cameras send a live feed in to the back room that is monitored.  Ms. Adelman added that they have at times designated certain registers for the sale of alcohol.  OSJL also has worked extensively with the Fire and Police department to ensure OSJL is a safe and secure selling store.  

Mr. Keogh clarified that a camera would monitor the alcohol aisle and customers would be directed to the designated alcohol purchasing registers.  Ms. Adelman informed all that they can request that customers use specific registers as it is hard to require this.  Ms. Adelman added that most of the OSJL locations use cameras that can retain a memory for 30-90 days.  

Dr. Teehan thanks OSJL for being a stable and useful business in Dedham.  He then asked Ms. Adelman if she perceived there to be a need for this product. There is a full service package store at Marine Corp rotary, Stop & Shop has a license and there is a Package Store right over the line in West Roxbury.  Ms. Adelman stated that they are not looking at the name brand product and you will not find these products in other stores.  The beers are craft beers obtained by close-out or specifically created for OSJL.

Dr. Teehan asked Ms. Adelman how OSJL obtained the product.  Ms. Adelman answered that OSJL obtained some of the product via the close-out or going out of business route.  The product that is made specifically for OSJL is equivalent to Trader Joe brands.  It is not brewed by OSJL, it’s brewed by a distributor for OSJL.  Dr. Teehan asked what kind of market OSJL has seen for this.  Ms. Adelman informed all that in 2015 the Medford store sold 55,000 units and the Randolph store sold 52,000 units.  Ms. Adelman added that OSJL is new to beer and wine sales so it’ taking some time to get the word out.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked if the managers would place orders or if the corporate office would place the orders.  Mr. Waldman answered that their POS system tracks sales and the store gets replenished off of that.  He assumed that it would be the same with the wine and beer.  Mr. Guilfoyle asked if the corporate office would then handle the ordering.  Mr. Waldman replied yes.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked who would have access to the stored alcohol.  Ms. Adelman stated that Mr. Waldman, Ms. Storey and 2 other assistant managers would have a key/access to the liquor storage area. 

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Ms. Storey and Mr. Waldman if they had previous wine and beer sales experience.   They both answered no.  

Mr. Butler informed all that this was a public hearing and opened the floor to comments from the public.




Charlie Krueger - 11 Stafford Street

Mr. Krueger stated that he believes that Dedham has enough liquor stores as it stands.  He continued, saying that he shops in the Dedham OSJL once or twice a week and the store is a mess.  Mr. Krueger doesn’t think OSJL has the management skills to handle the sales of alcohol.  He continued, saying that he has spoken to other residents and they do not feel OSJL is a proper place to put this liquor license.

Matt Joyce – The Wilder Companies, Managing Agent for the Dedham Mall

Mr. Joyce stated that they are a direct abutter to OSJL and agrees with earlier comments regarding there not being a need for another liquor store in that location.  Mr. Joyce added that he has concerns, as an abutter, regarding safety.

Ms. Adelman stated that she regrets to hear about Mr. Krueger’s experience in the store and apologized.  She added that she was in the store earlier and thought it looked beautiful.  As far as safety, that is OSJL’s number one concern whether they sell alcohol or not.  She referenced their security system again and added that if OSJL was granted this license their security efforts would be heightened.  Ms. Adelman stated that as far as need, they are aiming for a niche market, not Coors Light, etc.  

Mr. Krueger stated that he is not against OSJL in general, he just doesn’t feel it’s the appropriate place for beer and wine.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Ms. Adelman when the first liquor license was granted to OSJL.  Ms. Adelman answered either 2013 or 2014.  

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to continue the hearing to a future meeting; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

PUBLIC HEARING – REQUEST FOR WINE & MALT PACKAGE STORE LICENSE – VINCENZO’S ITALIAN DELI, INC. D/B/A VINCENZO’S 29 BRYANT STREET; APPROVAL OF GIUSEPPE MUSTON AS MANAGER

Attorney Peter Zahka, with offices at 12 School Street, stated he was present before the Board representing Vincenzo’s Italian Deli, d/b/a Vincenzo’s.  Giuseppe and Marcella Musto, co-owners, were also present.   Mr. Zahka added that as required by law, notice of this hearing was published in the Dedham Times on January 8, 2016. Also as required, Mr. Zahka’s office sent notice to abutters by certified mail.  There is a church within 500 feet.  Mr. Zahka sent a special notice to that church as required and has provided the Board with a copy of the required affidavit notice for the records.

Mr. Zahka stated that probably many of you if not all of you are familiar with my client.  Giuseppe and Marcela live and work in the town of Dedham.  Marcella was born in Dedham and is a lifelong resident.  They have two children who attended the Dedham Elementary Schools.  They have supported many of the Dedham charities throughout the years, personally and through their business.  The property in question that we are asking the license be issued to is Vincenzo’s, located at 29 Bryant St. It is approximately 1200 ft.².   Mr. Zahka continued, saying that Vincenzo’s was established and opened 2011 and has been extremely popular and successful.  It is an Italian specialty store and deli.  Approximately 70 to 80% of the business is done by take-out.  They plan on being here a while as the current lease runs out in 2021.

Mr. Zahka stated that there will be no changes to the premises should the license be granted to Vincenzo’s.  They are applying for this license for a few reasons. One of them being, customers frequently asked if beer and wine is available, especially fine Italian wine.  Giuseppe and Marcella also feel is a chance to increase and expand the business, especially in the late afternoon and maybe into the early evening hours. Giuseppe proposed as the manager of record. He’d been in the restaurant business in Dedham since 2002.  First he had Giuseppe’s, which was on High Street directly across from the Courthouse. Then, for a few years, he was the chef over Traditions.  Prior to 2002, Mr. Musto worked at Salem Food Market which had a liquor license. 

Mr. Zahka stated that Mr. Musto has carefully reviewed the rules and regulations.  If approved for this license all employees will be TIPS certified.  Mr. Musto fully understands that the issuance of this license to them is a privilege that comes with an obligation and responsibility to make sure that the rules and regulations are followed.  If the license is granted they intend to install an ID scanner Mr. Zahka added that they have spent a lot of time talking about their ID checking policy.  Every customer who would like to purchase alcohol will have to produce an ID and all IDs will be scanned.  The policy will include customers under the age of 25 to produce a second form of identification.  Vincenzo’s will probably end up not excepting out of state licenses but if they do they will not serve anyone under 35 and will require a backup as well.  They take this very seriously and want to protect their business and the general public.  

Mr. Zahka stated that the layout is really not going to change.  It is a very open layout with shelves that will be used to house the wine.  There is a refrigerating unit in there now which will be replaced by one that is better for beer.  Any customer wishing to purchase a beer will have to come to the front counter to get assistance from an employee.  Mr. Zahka believes that beer and wine license at this location will serve the public need. Mr. Zahka pointed out that there is currently no liquor license in Dedham Square proper.  Anyone wanting to purchase wine or beer at this time would have to use a vehicle.  Dedham Square is a walking environment.  

Mr. Zahka stated that it is not unusual for an establishment with a common victualler’s license to to have a beer and wine package store license.  There will be signage throughout the store, so there is no confusion, stating that no alcoholic beverages will be consumed on premises.  The hours of operation are currently; Monday - Wednesday 9 AM to 5 PM, Thursday and Friday 9 AM to 6 PM and Saturday 9 AM to 4 PM.  They would like to expand these hours as currently there is very little business after 3 PM.  With the addition of beer and wine the demand will hopefully increase and the hours will expand.  There will possibly be a trial period to see if the extended hours are warranted.  Mr. Musto views this as both a business opportunity and to serve a need.

Mr. Zahka asked the Board to consider the following points - these are local people with a local business with long time local ties and support for the Dedham community. There is currently no full liquor license in Dedham Square.  The license in question has been in Dedham Square for quite a while, most recently with District Convenience.  Mr. Zahka asked the Board for the convenience of Dedham Square residents that you keep the license in Dedham Square.

Mr. Zahka stated they would now answer any questions the Board may have.

Mr. Keogh stated that Mr. Zahka pretty much answered all of his questions.  Mr. Keogh added that he believes the no self-serve rule is a great idea.

Dr. Teehan thanked the Mustos for bringing their business to the square.  Dr. Teehan asked what kinds of alcohol they intend to sell.  Just Italian wines? Bud Light? Mr.Zahka responded, clearly from a business perspective they will sell Italian wines, however, this is not a large store, so you will not find a variety you would find in convenience stores.  They do understand that not everyone would drink just the Italian wines or beer so they will try to have enough variety to satisfy their customers.   Dr. Teehan asked how they will handle having customers eating in the store and purchasing beer and wine.  Mr. Zahka stated that with the no self-help rule there should be no issues.

Mr. Butler opened the floor to comments from the public.

Mr. Zahka presented the Board with a letter of support for Vincenzo’s from Dedham Square Circle.

John Howard – 9 School Street

Mr. Howard stated that he believes that Vincenzo’s has done a nice job over the last few years with their store.  This is a good opportunity for them to make a little more money and keep the license in Dedham Square.  He added that he has nothing against OSJL but there is a liquor store a few hundred yards past that store.  Vincenzo’s is a really convenient location for people in the neighborhood and the license should go there.

Chris Polito – 412 Washington Street

Mr. Polito stated that he supports the license.  There are numerous things to do in Dedham Square but there is no place to go to get a bottle of wine or a bottle of beer.  With the apartments coming online soon there will be a lot more foot traffic in the square.  This is a great opportunity for the Town.

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to continue the hearing to a future meeting; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

Mr. MacDonald rejoined the meeting.

DISCUSSION & VOTE WITH CHIEF MICHAEL D’ENTREMONT RE: CIVIL FINGERPRINTING POLICY

Chief D’Entremont stated that he is seeking the approval of a policy regarding civil fingerprinting.  Chief D’Entremont informed all that back in 2010 legislation was passed to put into effect the ability to pass local bylaws for civil fingerprinting of applicants for municipal licenses, which took effect in May 2012. During 2013, a bylaw was proposed at town meeting and was passed.  This set off another chain of events.  The bylaw applied to certain licenses; hawker and peddler liquor license, solicitors and canvassers, second hand dealers, secondhand motor vehicle dealers, hackney carriage operators and ice cream truck vendors.  To do a thorough background check, with national information, we need to fingerprint to get the national information we need to do a fingerprint check.  Chief D’Entremont added that the reason for this is so we can obtain good information to make good decisions regarding applicants being licensed by the Town.  Chief D’Entremont continued, saying that the bylaw established a fee for this process.  The applicants must consent to this process.

Chief D’Entremont added that the bylaw has been approved by the FBI Access Integrity Unit.  The policy in front of the board this evening was drafted by Town Counsel.  The Department of Criminal Justice Information Systems requires that our policy be submitted to them prior to us beginning this process. The application that comes back specifically to the Police Department is for solicitors.  

Mr. Keogh stated that he thinks this is a good idea.  Anytime we can deter scam artists, that’s a good thing and with Chief D’Entremont’s approval he is in favor of it.

Mr. Guilfoyle clarified, when Verizon comes to the neighborhood to solicit, they would have to be fingerprinted first, correct?

Chief D’Entremont answered currently there is a bylaw, for anyone who goes to the door for commercial purposes, that they are required to apply through the Police Department and we can do a background check but to get national information we need to do a fingerprint check.  This adds another layer of security to the application process.  The fingerprinting process costs $50, $30 of which goes to the state and $20 stays with the Town.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. MacDonald stated that he thinks this is a great policy and asked what other communities in Massachusetts have this policy regarding liquor licenses.  Mr. MacDonald then asked what the definition of a liquor license is.

Chief D’Entremont responded that he could give his definition of a liquor license but someone may have a different definition.

Mr. MacDonald stated that was his point.  The definition of a liquor license is too broad.  Mr. McDonald added that he has no problem with the policy being proposed but the definition needs to be fleshed out. 
In a big corporation like TGI Friday’s, who gets fingerprinted? In regards to the one day liquor license, who gets fingerprinted? Mr. McDonald suggested reaching out to the ABCC.

Chief D’Entremont had examples of the bylaws from three different communities and they all listed the manager of record is the person to be fingerprinted.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he would like to see this to define it more clearly. 

Mr. Guilfoyle added that this would be difficult to apply some one day liquor license applicants as they are sometimes presented the board within 24 to 48 hours of the event and the national fingerprinting check probably wouldn’t be ready in time for the Board’s approval.

Chief D’Entremont stated he believes this is that whoever is getting CORI check should get the fingerprint check.  

Ms. Baker informed all that a Cori check is not required for one day liquor license applicants.

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to approve the policy with the stipulation that, in regards to liquor licenses, it contain additional language defining the individual who should be fingerprinted; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.



DISCUSSION & UPDATE WITH THE TOWN MANAGER RE: TOWN HALL/SENIOR CENTER

Mr. Kern stated that the object of this presentation is twofold. First is to bring the Board up to date on the progress of the construction regarding the Senior Center and Town Hall construction schedule and where we are financially.  Second is to present a projection of how we might fund the second phase of the campus construction project which would be the combined public safety building.  Mr. Kern pointed out that Jim Sullivan, Chairman of the Building Committee, is present and he can correct/modify anything that isn’t accurate.  

Municipal Campus Update 1/21/2016

Project Estimate from 9/24/15

Total Construction:			          	 	14,650,000
Furniture, Fixtures, & Equipment:      	      	 531,000
Architect and Engineering:			    	~920,000
Owner’s Project Manager:			    	~390,000
Total Design and Construction:	          		16,501,000
Construction Contingency 7%: 	          		 1,025,500
Total:					          		  	17,516,500




Project Estimate from 1/16 (90% Design)

Total Construction:					14,656,000
Furniture, Fixtures, & Equipment:      	      	531,000
Architect and Engineering:			   	1,024,357
Owner’s Project Manager:			      	432,800
Total Design and Construction:	         		16,645,008
Construction Contingency 7%: 	            	1,025,980
Total:					          		 	17,670,988

Mr. Kern informed all that the total construction cost from the 60% design to the 90% design has basically stayed the same.  The architect and owner’s project manager fees went up slightly but are still below the market.  Mr. Kern added that the construction contingency has remained at 7%.  The architect stated that construction bids have been coming in below estimates. 


Other Funding Considerations

· Will be able to use public access capital funds for applicable equipment ~ .5 - .75MM
· Possible re-use of some FF&E (furnishings)
· Early demo may result in favorable construction bids

Mr. Kern stated that the early demo can maybe remove some uncertainties that could result in favorable bids. Mr. Kern informed all that all the prequals have been received.  Early demo should conclude in mid-February and general contracting bids close by the end of February.  Mr. Kern added that $1,000,000 was allocated for the relocation of the Ames Building tenants and expects there to be some money left in that fund.  




Town/BPCC Considerations

· Desire for a Municipal Campus to address 3 needs (Police, COA, Fire), and update Town Hall
· 75 year useful life of two critical buildings
· Balance between “doing it right” and controlling costs in an environment where 1) construction costs are increasing and the rate is accelerating and 2) the cost of borrowing is still historically low

Combined Public Safety Building

· Gathered data from ten recent or current public safety buildings
· Costs are for full project (include soft costs – Design, OPM, FF&E)
· Extrapolated up to 32,000 square feet = 22.4MM
· Applied 2 year escalation at 5%/yr = 24.696MM
· Used 25MM in projection

Combined Public Safety Building

	Safety Complex
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	 Construction cost 
	 Soft cost and FFE @ 40% 
	 Project Total 
	
	
	 Project Cost 

	
	 SF 
	 2015 -$/sf 
	 2016 -$/sf 
	
	
	
	
	

	Lunenberg
	    26,000 
	 $            287 
	 $            301 
	 $        121 
	 $        422 
	interpolated data
	
	 $  10,969,140 

	Seekonk
	    24,000 
	 $            319 
	 $            335 
	 $        134 
	 $        469 
	interpolated data
	
	 $  11,254,320 

	Ashburnham
	    22,000 
	 $            433 
	 $            455 
	 $        182 
	 $        637 
	interpolated data
	
	 $  14,003,220 

	Bolton
	    23,300 
	 $            249 
	 $            261 
	 $        105 
	 $        366 
	interpolated data
	
	 $    8,528,499 

	Paxton
	    28,000 
	 $            333 
	 $            350 
	 $        140 
	 $        490 
	interpolated data
	
	 $  13,706,280 

	Granby
	    15,000 
	 $            498 
	 $            523 
	 $        209 
	 $        733 
	interpolated data
	
	 $  10,988,250 

	Nantucket
	    60,000 
	 $            400 
	 $            420 
	 $        168 
	 $        588 
	interpolated data
	
	 $  35,280,000 

	Foxboro
	    39,000 
	 $            397 
	 $            417 
	 $        167 
	 $        584 
	interpolated data
	
	 $  22,760,010 

	Scituate
	    30,500 
	 $            500 
	 $            525 
	 $        210 
	 $        735 
	under Construction
	
	 $  22,418,970 

	Medfield
	    41,022 
	 $            370 
	 $            388 
	 $        155 
	 $        544 
	under Construction
	
	 $  22,295,490 

	Dedham - Proposed
	    28,000 
	 
	 $            500 
	 $        200 
	 $        700 
	 
	 
	 $  19,600,000 

	Dedham - Proposed
	    30,000 
	 
	 $            500 
	 $        200 
	 $        700 
	 
	 
	 $  21,000,000 

	Dedham - Proposed
	    32,000 
	 
	 $            500 
	 $        200 
	 $        700 
	 
	 
	 $  22,400,000 



This sets up as a site that should not set up to be super expensive in regards to site work.  


Original vs. Updated Approach

Original Plan in millions:
6.85 	Acquisition and Transition
12.1 	Town Hall/Senior Center
9.0 	Police Building Renovation
17.8 	Fire Station – 12MM w/10 yrs at 4% escalator
45.75 – Total

19.5	Fire Station – 12MM w/10 yrs at 5% escalator
47.45	 - Total





Original vs. Updated Approach

Updated Plan in millions:
6.85 	  Acquisition and Transition
17.65	  Town Hall/Senior Center
25.00	  Combined P/S Building with 4% esc.
49.5	  Total

Funding New Approach

· Difference is more in timing than amount – pushes Fire Station renovation ~ 7 years earlier.
· Total road program in FY16 is 2.9 MM
· We should be able to re-direct a small portion of that amount starting in 2019 after what will be 13 years of significant investment in recovering from a deficit position in road infrastructure 
· No additional revenue required.  Date and amount made in consultation with Town Engineer
· Amount grows in small increments in out years
· If not recovering from neglect, Dedham should not need almost 3 MM to maintain roads

	
	TOWN OF DEDHAM
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	PRO FORMA MAJOR BUILDING FUNDING
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MAJOR CAPITAL STABILIZATION FUND
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Funding Sources
	Building Projects Debt Service
	 
	Stabilization

	
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	Combined
	 
	Fund

	
	Local Option Taxes
	
	 
	 New 
	
	 Public 
	 
	Balance

	FY
	Meals
	Hotel 
	Other
	Total
	Town Hall
	ECEC
	Safety
	Total
	 $       6,269,970 

	2016
	 $      877,226 
	 $       949,646 
	 $                -   
	 $         1,826,872 
	 $     234,434 
	 
	 
	$       234,434
	 $         7,862,408 

	2017
	 $      894,770 
	 $    1,209,244 
	 $                -   
	 $         2,104,014 
	 $     387,211 
	 
	 
	$       387,211
	 $         9,579,212 

	2018
	 $      912,666 
	 $    1,479,590 
	 $                -   
	 $         2,392,256 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 
	$    2,302,191
	 $         9,669,276 

	2019
	 $      930,919 
	 $    1,509,182 
	 $    250,000 
	 $         2,690,101 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         8,740,144 

	2020
	 $      949,537 
	 $    1,539,366 
	 $    250,000 
	 $         2,738,903 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         7,859,813 

	2021
	 $      968,528 
	 $    1,570,153 
	 $    250,000 
	 $         2,788,681 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         7,029,261 

	2022
	 $      987,899 
	 $    1,601,556 
	 $    325,000 
	 $         2,914,455 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         6,324,482 

	2023
	 $   1,007,657 
	 $    1,633,587 
	 $    325,000 
	 $         2,966,244 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         5,671,492 

	2024
	 $   1,027,810 
	 $    1,666,259 
	 $    325,000 
	 $         3,019,069 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         5,071,327 

	2025
	 $   1,048,366 
	 $    1,699,584 
	 $    400,000 
	 $         3,147,950 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         4,600,043 

	2026
	 $   1,069,333 
	 $    1,733,576 
	 $    400,000 
	 $         3,202,909 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         4,183,718 

	2027
	 $   1,090,720 
	 $    1,768,247 
	 $    400,000 
	 $         3,258,967 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         3,823,452 

	2028
	 $   1,112,534 
	 $    1,803,612 
	 $    500,000 
	 $         3,416,146 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         3,620,365 

	2029
	 $   1,134,785 
	 $    1,839,684 
	 $    500,000 
	 $         3,474,469 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         3,475,601 

	2030
	 $   1,157,481 
	 $    1,876,478 
	 $    500,000 
	 $         3,533,959 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         3,390,326 

	2031
	 $   1,180,630 
	 $    1,914,008 
	 
	 $         3,094,638 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         2,865,730 

	2032
	 $   1,204,243 
	 $    1,952,288 
	 
	 $         3,156,531 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         2,403,027 

	2033
	 $   1,228,328 
	 $    1,991,334 
	 
	 $         3,219,661 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         2,003,455 

	2034
	 $   1,252,894 
	 $    2,031,160 
	 
	 $         3,284,055 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,668,276 

	2035
	 $   1,277,952 
	 $    2,071,783 
	 
	 $         3,349,736 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,398,778 

	2036
	 $   1,303,511 
	 $    2,113,219 
	 
	 $         3,416,730 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,196,275 

	2037
	 $   1,329,581 
	 $    2,155,484 
	 
	 $         3,485,065 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,062,106 

	2038
	 $   1,356,173 
	 $    2,198,593 
	 
	 $         3,554,766 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $             997,639 

	2039
	 $   1,383,296 
	 $    2,242,565 
	 
	 $         3,625,862 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,004,267 

	2040
	 $   1,410,962 
	 $    2,287,416 
	 
	 $         3,698,379 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,083,412 

	2041
	 $   1,439,182 
	 $    2,333,165 
	 
	 $         3,772,346 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,236,525 

	2042
	 $   1,467,965 
	 $    2,379,828 
	 
	 $         3,847,793 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,465,084 

	2043
	 $   1,497,325 
	 $    2,427,425 
	 
	 $         3,924,749 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         1,770,600 

	2044
	 $   1,527,271 
	 $    2,475,973 
	 
	 $         4,003,244 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         2,154,611 

	2045
	 $   1,557,816 
	 $    2,525,492 
	 
	 $         4,083,309 
	 $  1,301,238 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,619,234
	 $         2,618,686 

	2046
	 $   1,588,973 
	 $    2,576,002 
	 
	 $         4,164,975 
	 $     682,228 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    3,000,224
	 $         3,783,437 

	2047
	 $   1,620,752 
	 $    2,627,522 
	 
	 $         4,248,275 
	 $     529,451 
	 $         1,000,953 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    2,847,447
	 $         5,184,265 

	2048
	 $   1,653,167 
	 $    2,680,073 
	 
	 $         4,333,240 
	 
	 
	 $         1,317,043 
	$    1,317,043
	 $         8,200,463 




Appendix Slides

· Appendix Slide 1 – Projection with a new school to begin construction in 2028 at an estimated town contribution of 23MM.
· Appendix Slide 2- Architect and OPM fees

	
	Funding Sources
	Building Projects Debt Service
	 
	 
	Stabilization

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	Combined
	 
	 
	Fund

	
	
	
	
	 
	 New 
	
	 Public 
	 Next  
	 
	Balance

	FY
	Meals
	Hotel 
	Other
	Total
	Town Hall
	ECEC
	Safety
	School
	Total
	 $ 6,269,970 

	2016
	 $     877,226 
	 $      949,646 
	 $                  -   
	 $   1,826,872 
	 $       234,434 
	 
	 
	 
	 $ 234,434 
	 $   7,862,408 

	2017
	 $     894,770 
	 $  1,209,244 
	 $                  -   
	 $   2,104,014 
	 $       387,211 
	 
	 
	 
	 $       387,211 
	 $   9,579,212 

	2018
	 $     912,666 
	 $  1,479,590 
	 
	 $   2,392,256 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 
	 
	 $   2,302,191 
	 $   9,669,276 

	2019
	 $     930,919 
	 $  1,509,182 
	 $       250,000 
	 $   2,690,101 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   8,740,144 

	2020
	 $     949,537 
	 $  1,539,365 
	 $       250,000 
	 $   2,738,903 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   7,859,813 

	2021
	 $     968,528 
	 $  1,570,153 
	 $       250,000 
	 $   2,788,681 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   7,029,260 

	2022
	 $     987,899 
	 $  1,601,556 
	 $       325,000 
	 $   2,914,454 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   6,324,481 

	2023
	 $  1,007,657 
	 $  1,633,587 
	 $       325,000 
	 $   2,966,243 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   5,671,491 

	2024
	 $  1,027,810 
	 $  1,666,259 
	 $       325,000 
	 $   3,019,068 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   5,071,325 

	2025
	 $  1,048,366 
	 $  1,699,584 
	 $   1,000,000 
	 $   3,747,950 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   5,200,042 

	2026
	 $  1,069,333 
	 $  1,733,576 
	 $   1,000,000 
	 $   3,802,909 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $                  -   
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   5,383,717 

	2027
	 $  1,090,720 
	 $  1,768,247 
	 $   1,000,000 
	 $   3,858,967 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $                  -   
	 $   3,619,234 
	 $   5,623,450 

	2028
	 $  1,112,534 
	 $  1,803,612 
	 $   1,100,000 
	 $   4,016,146 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   4,820,363 

	2029
	 $  1,134,785 
	 $  1,839,684 
	 $   1,100,000 
	 $   4,074,469 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   4,075,598 

	2030
	 $  1,157,481 
	 $  1,876,478 
	 $   1,100,000 
	 $   4,133,958 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   3,390,323 

	2031
	 $  1,180,630 
	 $  1,914,007 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,294,638 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   2,865,727 

	2032
	 $  1,204,243 
	 $  1,952,288 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,356,530 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   2,403,024 

	2033
	 $  1,228,328 
	 $  1,991,333 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,419,661 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   2,003,451 

	2034
	 $  1,252,894 
	 $  2,031,160 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,484,054 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   1,668,272 

	2035
	 $  1,277,952 
	 $  2,071,783 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,549,735 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   1,398,774 

	2036
	 $  1,303,511 
	 $  2,113,219 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,616,730 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   1,196,270 

	2037
	 $  1,329,581 
	 $  2,155,483 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,685,065 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   1,062,102 

	2038
	 $  1,356,173 
	 $  2,198,593 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,754,766 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $       997,634 

	2039
	 $  1,383,296 
	 $  2,242,565 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,825,861 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   1,004,262 

	2040
	 $  1,410,962 
	 $  2,287,416 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,898,378 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   1,083,406 

	2041
	 $  1,439,182 
	 $  2,333,164 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,972,346 
	 $   1,301,238 
	 $   1,000,953 
	 $   1,317,043 
	 $   1,200,000 
	 $   4,819,234 
	 $   1,236,519 





Appendix Slide 2 -Architect and OPM Fee

· Original used 8% of “trade costs” for a percentage of the project of 5.7% (doesn’t include margin for the general contractor)
· The DCAMM standard is 7.7% of construction costs or $1,128.542 of current construction estimate
· The MSBA standard is 10% and is fully reimbursable
· Architect Fee is 6.9% of construction costs
· OPM fee is 2.4% of construction costs

Mr. Keogh asked about the construction bids coming in below estimate.  Mr. Kern clarified, saying that the Town has not been out to bid but when he talks with the architect, who works in other Towns, he says the trend is they are coming in below estimate.  Right now the final cost of building buildings is trending down.  We are hopeful that trend continues.  Mr. Keogh asked how many bids have come n so far.  Mr. Kern stated that the bids so far have buried the small office in the administration area.  

Mr. MacDonald thanked Mr. Kern for the explanation and follow up regarding this issue and asked if it was the projection of the Engineering Department that after 10 years we will have to start funding the roads again?  Mr. Kern responded, no.  He did not want to be presumptuous about what the Town was going to do with that money.  Mr. MacDonald asked what the estimated time of completion for the Town Hall, Senior Center?  Mr. Sullivan answered a year after start, so spring of 2017.  Mr. Kern Stated they are still being promised that completion will take 9 months, so if it takes 12 months, we’re set for March 2017.  

Mr. MacDonald stated, then the expectation that the combined public safety building would be 2 years after that.  Mr. Kern responded, this is where we are right now.   Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Kern what rate was used to calculate the debt service for the Town Hall and combined public safety and the expectation is for the ECEC total price tag?  Mr. Kern answered that the number used for the ECEC was $19 million and the interest rate used is 3.5%.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that the Board needs to decide how it stands regarding how to approach Town Meeting.  This Board has had discussions and is supportive of the combined facility and he believes that Town Meeting needs to buy into it as well.  Mr. MacDonald believes that needs to be done at May Town Meeting.  
Dr. Teehan asked for clarification on some of the financials.  He stated that Mr. Kern’s financial projection includes another building, listed in the spreadsheet as a school (ECEC).  Mr. Kern is proposing to spend a little less on capitol road improvements and use some of that money to help finance this project if it is the choosing of Town Meeting.  

Dr. Teehan stated that he agrees with Selectmen MacDonald, that we need to get this at town meeting in the spring if possible. The issue of a new Police Station has been kicked around for quite a long time and it is time for Dedham to have a world class facility for its policemen and firemen, but you get what you pay for.  Dedham is fortunate to have a funding source for a project like this that takes the burden off of the taxpayers and uses money from Legacy Place to give this town what it deserves. Ten, Twenty, thirty years from now this is going to be seen as a bargain and a great decision.  We need to see more about this and talk more about this, but big picture, this is a cost saver.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that he is on record as in favor of the combined Public Safety building but we first need to figure out what we are doing with the senior center/town hall building before we go to town meeting with the combined Public Safety building proposal.  Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr.  Sullivan to explain how the Town could receive bids from all the subcontractors and only have a few general contractors.  Mr. Sullivan informed all that the subcontractors are all pre-qualified, which makes them eligible to bid on the work.  This allows us to do our due diligence and examine who is bidding to move the process along.  Mr. Guilfoyle clarified that what is happening is examining the contractors and subcontractors that possibly would be interested in the project.  

Mr. Butler asked if anyone wanted to make comments on the municipal campus.

Paul Porier – Precinct 3 – 451 Whiting Avenue

Mr. Poirier stated that he had the SGA estimate and that quoted the combined police and fire space to be 42,000 ft.² and the presentation had it quoted at 32,000 ft.² Mr. Kern stated, for this project we have estimated 32,000 ft.² but there will be additional clarification of that going forward.   It is expected to be in the low 30s.  Mr. Poirier suggested that it would be a good idea to post estimated financials on the town’s website every six months and then post the actual financials next to them when they are finished.  

DISCUSSION & UPDATE W/ TOWN MANAGER RE: FREE CASH

Mr. Butler stated that following on the heels of the December public meeting on free cash people have been weighing in with their opinions.  The Board has asked Mr. Kern to give an update on what his analysis has shown and what his thinking is.

Summary of Comments Received from Residents

· Approximately 40 people sent e-mails or spoke at the Dec 14 public meeting:
· Property tax relief was mentioned the most often, followed by debt reduction
· Other suggestions: 
· use money for capital equipment
· Supplement the Robin Reyes fund 
· Schools, and high school tennis courts
· Repair Colburn St dam
· Fund for senior citizens’ tax relief
· Cultural Council
· Endicott greenhouses
· Create a trust fund, allow it to grow, use it for a specified expense

Mr. Kern stated that his presentation to everyone in Dedham is that the best approach would be to do things that affect all of us, that have an impact on expense and revenue that we are tasked with managing. Dedham has and will continue to have a very substantive capital program, no matter what the free cash amount is. Mr. Kern added that a town as financially healthy as Dedham should look at capital with a much more balanced eye.  


Accelerated funding of Unfunded Pension Liability

· Total Employer Cost ~ 4,500,000/year
· Two accelerated payments of ~9,000,000 in FY17 and FY18 results in unfunded liability being funded by FY19 and the tax assessment dropping by $3,000,000/year
· $3,000,000 = $0.60 on the tax rate
· Actuarial study in progress – will be completed in the spring

Mr. Kern stated that the next slide represents what he thought he was going to propose to the Board as his most likely recommendation, until he talked to Dan Sherman, the actuary for the pension system.  Mr. Kern still thinks this is one of the two or three options that should be considered. This would pay down $7.8 million of excluded debt which comes right off the tax bills.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that this would entail paying off the excluded debt and then repeatedly voting a tax reduction over eight years.  


Pay off Excluded Debt and Vote Tax Reduction

	[bookmark: RANGE!A1:E17]
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	FY Budget
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	2016
	
	
	1,800,000 
	

	2017
	                     600,000 
	                 1,100,000 
	                 1,700,000 
	 $         0.34 

	2018
	                 1,244,000 
	                 1,100,000 
	                 2,344,000 
	 $         0.47 

	2019
	                 1,206,000 
	                 1,000,000 
	                 2,206,000 
	 $         0.44 

	2020
	                 1,168,000 
	                     900,000 
	                 2,068,000 
	 $         0.41 

	2021
	                 1,130,000 
	                     750,000 
	                 1,880,000 
	 $         0.38 

	2022
	                 1,091,000 
	                     750,000 
	                 1,841,000 
	 $         0.37 

	2023
	                     808,000 
	                     600,000 
	                 1,408,000 
	 $         0.28 

	2024
	                     780,000 
	                     600,000 
	                 1,380,000 
	 $         0.28 

	2025
	                     751,000 
	
	                     751,000 
	 $         0.15 

	2026
	                     223,000 
	
	                     223,000 
	 $         0.04 

	2027
	                     214,000 
	
	                     214,000 
	 $         0.04 

	 
	                 9,215,000 
	                 6,800,000 
	               14,827,000 
	 




Mr. MacDonald asked if the 7.85 million was excluded debt. Mr. Kern answered yes.  Mr. MacDonald then asked how the debt reduction money was going to be allocated each year as free cash.  Mr. Kern informed all that it would be similar to the vote taken at the most recent Town Meeting.  An article was written stating that we together agree to use 1.8 million in tax relief.  It comes right off the levy and it has to be voted like that.  You could do it in the spring or during the tax setting period in the fall.  We could go into Town Meeting this May and say we agree to vote $1.1 million to reduce taxes next year. 

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Kern to break out the tax rate and list what amount is excluded debt and what amount is the additional tax relief.  They are two different transactions.

Mr. Kern informed all that among the Towns in Massachusetts, Dedham is third, behind Concord and Lexington, from being fully funded.   Many communities are a long way away from this, while Dedham is within shouting distance of having the unfunded liability funded.  That’s important not a lot can happen in two years.  

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Kern if he could give a quick and concise explanation of what unfunded pension liability is.  Mr. Kern informed all that when these pension systems were set up, they required there to be enough contribution from employees and the employer to fund the pension.  Along the way, both of them came up short.  Mr. Kern added that for the last 20 - 25 years, Dedham has been required to drive our contributions to the point where we funded that unfunded liability.  When the actuary analyzes the cost to pay present employees and projected employee’s pensions, we do not have enough money in our pension to pay what would be the expected cost.  Dr. Teehan asked who picks up the tab.  Mr. Kern responded, the tax payers pick up the tab.  But the way to do that is to spend money over that period of time to close that gap. In the meantime you just pay more as you go.  Mr. Kern added it’s the same thing with other post-employment benefits  

Dr. Teehan stated that relative to comparable Towns, Dedham is far ahead in this regard.  Mr. Kern added that it’s important that people know that because it matters and it’s a lot of money.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that employees of the Town are paying a higher amount of their salary toward their pension and when the middle aged employees have retired, they will have funded their entire pension.

Dr. Teehan stated that financial institutions will look favorably upon us if we have less pension liability.  So we will be saving money directly off the levy and save money in the future as we will be seen as financially stronger.  

Hybrid possibilities/other issues

· Pay off excluded debt and one early payment to pension system – paid off in 2022 instead of 2019(two) or 2024 (none)
· Pay off pension system and may still have some money for excluded debt depending on Free Cash performance in next two years
· Could use $1 million in tax reduction to make the wait a little easier to take
· Annual vote of tax reduction requires discipline, repeated understanding/calculation


My likely proposal:

· Make a $9,000,000 payment this year to pension system (FY17)
· Vote a $1,000,000 tax reduction this year for FY17
· Re-assess after Free Cash is certified next year: expect to vote enough the unfunded liability in the pension fund (~8-9 million)
· Vote another $1,000,000 tax reduction for FY18
· Pension contribution would drop $3,000,000 the next year
· Could have money left to: fund a project that we would usually borrow for, or retire some of the excluded debt
Dr. Teehan stated that if this is another proposal, there should be another public meeting at some point.  Mr. MacDonald stated that maybe instead of another public meeting this could be incorporated into another meeting, such as Fin Comm.  

Mr. Butler stated that the reason he asked Mr. Kern to look further into the suggestion of paying off the pension early is because the Robin Reyes decision turned out better that expected.  The most bang for the buck is by addressing the unfunded pension liability but there is a risk to that. Mr. Butler added that we are generating free cash this year as we speak.  We ended the year, June 20, 2015, with $16 million. So unless something extraordinary happens we will have additional free cash this June 30th, because of revenues, expenses and other one-time events.  Mr. Butler reminded all that there is still a surplus in the overlay, so at some point, the assessors will develop a policy that will allow them to release some amount of money over some period of time.  So the $16 million is really closer to the low 20s when you bundle that all in.  Mr. Butler added that there are a lot of options and there is time to consider them.  

Shaw McDermott was present before the Board to speak on behalf of Mother Brook.  Mr. McDermott stated that the revitalization of East Dedham really does relate to all the decisions the Town made about the arts and the centerpiece for all this has been the Mother Brook Arts and Community Center.  There is an opportunity for the Town to continue a partnership of sorts with the arts community.  Mr. McDermott added that the Town should think about making an impactful contribution to the building that the Town owns.   Mr. McDermott stated that this type of contribution would definitely help the momentum of the revitalization of East Dedham.  He added that if he were to pick out a number, it would be $1 million.  

Mr. Butler stated that this needs to have more discussions outside of this forum and if/when it is appropriate, we can put time on the agenda.  Mr. Butler added that he would like to wrap up the meeting now.  

Hope McDermott stated that if the Town were able to give some financial backing we would be able to catapult this into a highly dynamic really exciting opportunity.  Ms. McDermott added that time is of the essence and they would welcome more conversation with you as a group or individually.  

REQUEST BY DEDHAM HISTORICAL SOCIETY (612 HIGH STREET) FOR 1 DAY LIQUOR LICENSE – 1/29/16, 7-9PM

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to approve request; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST BY DEDHAM SCHOOL OF MUSIC (123 HIGH STREET) FOR 1 DAY LIQUOR LICENSE – 1/30/16, 6-10PM

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to approve request; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, abstained; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST BY ENGINEERING DEPARTMENT FOR APPROVAL OF THE FOLLLOWING DRAINLAYER APPLICATIONS:

Sean Farrell Excavation, Inc. (renewal)
Colantuoni Brothers Equipment Corp. (renewal)
P.J. Hayes Construction (renewal)
Unique Builders, Inc.
JRF Corporation (renewal)

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to approve requests; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FOR APPROVAL MEETING MINUTES – 11/5/15, 11/16/15, 11/19/15, 12/3/15, 12/7/15

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to approve request; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

OLD/NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that Mr. Delapa is ready to move forward and sit with the various groups.  He is ready to invest $6 - $8 million into his plaza.  This will include rental properties above and new properties below.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that the East Dedham Revitalization Group is working with the Town Planner and the Economic Development Director to raise grant money to develop a streetscape plan for all of Bussey and Milton Street.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the American Legion was just granted a Junior Team back.  The VFW had a great fundraiser called “The Brawl in the Hall”.  Mr. Guilfoyle stole Dr. Teehan’s thunder by stating “Go Pats”! 

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. MacDonald.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

The meeting adjourned at 10:20 p.m.

The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, February 11, 2016 at 7p.m.
This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the Minutes of the Board of Selectmen’s Meeting held on January 21, 2016, which minutes were approved on March 10, 2016.

_________________________________________
Michael Butler – Chairman   
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